
 

 
Select Board Minutes 

Wednesday, May 18, 2022  

Attendance: Marion Bryant, Bruce Bryant, Ed Moulton, Gloria Dyer, Eileen Calnan, Maurice Reed, Wanda Wonson, Chris 

Wonson, Karen Farris, Cheryl Cause, Frederick “Joe” Cause, Dan Phelan, Mike Kimball, Peter Washington & 2 others 

• 6:00 - Call to Order by Chair, Shelly Gobeille 

• Open meeting with the Pledge of Allegiance 

 

• PUBLIC HEARING on Referendum questions to be voted on by secret ballot at the Town Referendum to be held 

on Tuesday, June 14, 2022.   
 

A.   To see if the Town will vote to appropriate $19,521.92 from Coronavirus Local Fiscal Recovery 

Funds (aka American Rescue Plan Act or ARPA funds) received by the Town from the federal 

government to purchase a LUCAS 3, v3.1 Chest Compression System for Newfield Rescue Squad. 

 Recommendation of the Select Board: Approval (yes vote) 

 Recommendation of the Finance Committee: Approval (yes vote) 

 

DISCUSSION:  Shelly read over the article and explained the spending of the ARPA (American 

Rescue Plan Act) Funds need to be approved by the legislative body.  Chief Santangello explained 

the need for the device that will perform chest compressions on patients and the need to swap 

out medical personnel is not needed.  Karen Farris asked how long the battery life is.  Nick 

indicated 45 minutes on a charge, and the equipment is trickled charged.  The equipment will 

help with manpower.  Bruce Bryant asked how many of the surrounding towns have this device.  

Nick indicated Limerick, Waterboro, Shapleigh, and Acton (will be purchasing a second device) 

all have this equipment.  Gloria Dyer asked if this equipment would help with not needing mutual 

aid.  Nick indicated yes.  Bruce Bryant asked if the allowed uses of the “free money” coming 

from the government had been ironed out in guidelines.  Shelly indicated yes, with the “new 

rule” that came out in April all guidelines have been established.  Some of the potential uses 

the Board is considering is broadband and insulation at the PSB.  Chris Wonson mentioned needing 

to insulate before this winter with the cost of fuel.  Gloria asked if the funds could be used 

to reduce taxes.  It was explained that in a “round-about way” yes, but it needs to show in the 

paperwork that ARPA funds were used to “pay for” a specific project and not just reduce the mil 

rate.  Shelly asked if there are any further comments on this article question.  Seeing none, 

this topic was closed for discussion. 

B.  An Ordinance Amending the Land Use and Zoning Book of the Town of Newfield   

 1. Amend the following sections of the Land Use and Zoning Ordinance adopted August 17,  

 1974, as follows:   

 ARTICLE IX  

 Section 3.  Buffers Areas. 

 A. No industrial or commercial buildings or uses shall be established in, or abut, a   

 residential district or use, unless a landscaped buffer strip is provided to visually  

 screen the uses. Any buildings or uses that are required to establish a buffer strip   

 pursuant to this section shall not use razor wire to landscape the required buffer   

 strip.  Where no natural vegetation can be maintained or due to varying site conditions,  

 the landscaping may consist of fences, walls, tree plantings, hedges, or combination   

  



 

thereof.  The buffering shall be sufficient to minimize the impacts of any kind of   

 potential use such as:  loading and unloading operations, outdoor storage areas, vehicle  

 parking, mineral extraction, waste collection and disposal areas.  Where a potential   

 safety hazard to small children would exist, physical screening / barriers shall be used  

 to deter entry to such premises.  The buffer areas shall be maintained, and vegetation be  

 replaced to insure continuous year-round screening. 

 ARTICLE IX 

 Section 12. Setbacks and Screening 

 A. Exposed storage areas, exposed machinery, sand and gravel extraction operations and  

 areas used for the storage or collection of discarded automobiles, auto parts, metals or  

 any other articles of salvage or refuse, shall have sufficient setbacks and screening  

 (such as a stockade fence or a dense evergreen hedge (6) six feet or more in height) to  

 provide a visual buffer sufficient to minimize their impact on other land uses and   

 properties in the area.  Visual screens required by this section shall not use razor wire. 

 2. Add the following definition to the Land Use and Zoning Ordinance: 

 ARTICLE XII 

 Section 2. Definitions 

 RAZOR WIRE:  Coiled wire fitted with pieces of sharp metal razor edges often positioned  

 on top of walls and used as an obstacle or barrier to stop people from climbing over  

 the walls. 

(Note: Additions are underlined) 
 
DISCUSSION: Shelly read through the proposed amendments and added definition to the Land Use 
Zoning Ordinance (LUO).  Bruce Bryant asked what precipitated this being brought to a vote.  Dan 
Phelan indicated “the establishment on Rt.11.”  Gloria explained that based on survey results 
(done in the past) people want to keep the rural character of our town.  This proposed amendment 
deals with only the performance standards in the Conditional Use Permit Application process and 
is not retroactive.  Ed Moulton asked if this pertains to only the road frontage or on the whole 
property.  Gloria explained that the only thing potentially changing is what is underlined in 
the article.  Joe Cause explained there are several properties that have been this way 
(junkyards-trash) for a long time.  Shelly explained that if there is a violation with regards 
to the ordinance that is an issue for Code Enforcement and a complaint can be filed.  Chris 
Wonson asked why if there is a violation do town residents need to file a complaint-why is it 
not just enforced.  Shelly asked that the topic remain on what the public hearing is for- other 
discussions can take place not during the public hearing.  Bruce asked for clarification between 
barbed wire that he uses for cattle versus razor wire.  Gloria explained that the proposed 
amendment does not deal with a farmer wanted to “secure” his cattle but rather the business that 
must apply for a conditional use permit- this is only a performance standard for the conditional 
use permit applications.  Nichole Hubbard asked a moral question on what “right” someone has to 
tell another individual how they can and cannot protect their assets.  Gloria explained Home 
Rule Authority allows for this.  Nichole clarified that she understands there are legal means of 
allowing these standards to be put in place but if I am having a problem with someone stealing 
from my business (my assets) how can my neighbor tell me what I can and cannot do to protect my 
assets because they don’t like the looks of it.  It just seems a little “far reaching” for her 
taste.  Bruce clarified that he thinks there is some “up to interpretation” language in the 
amendment as written.  Tayt Dame agreed there should be clarification.  Nichole provided another 
type of fencing, razor blade barbed wire, that makes the definition even less clear and whether 
it would be allowed.  Joe Cause brought up the stacks of violations already going on in town and 
we should take a stand- if he came to Newfield now, he would not choose to buy given the “crap” 
that our town looks like.  Shelly asked for additional comments on the article.  Hearing none- 
the public hearing was closed at 6:31pm. 
 
REMINDER- Voting is from 8am-8pm at the Town Hall, Tuesday, June 14th.  Absentee ballots are 
currently available.  This is the State primary, school vote (2 ballots) and town vote. 

 

 

 



 

 

SELECT BOARD BUSINESS 

 

• Mike Kimball.  Mike asked the Board is there had been any complaints regarding him or his business as he has heard 

there were.  Shelly explained that she has not heard of any as of recent.  All complaints would be file with CEO, Norm 

Hutchins, so she advised Mike to check with him if he is concerned. 

• Various Topics from attendees of the Public Hearing. 

➢ Eileen Calnan- explained that it is such a shame that we have to “complain” to have enforcement done-since 

most items being complained about are in violation of our ordinance. 

➢ Cheryl Cause- suggested a “free” trash day.  Shelly explained the transfer station costs the taxpayers $180K 

annually. 

➢ Code Enforcement discussion.  Wanda Wonson asked if there was a reason, he only has 15 hours.  Shelly 

explained that is the way it has always been.  It used to be 12 and they have now increased him by 3 hours to 

15.  Wanda explained that when she contacted him in the past, he had a bad attitude and acted like he did not 

have time for her.  Tayt explained that his voicemail is always full, he doesn’t check emails and he and his 

contractor had been blown off twice.  Jim explained that they have quarterly meetings with the CEO so asked 

the residents to attend those quarterly meetings so that Norm can be present to answer some of their 

concerns. Chris Wonson asked who the CEO reported to.  Sam indicated the Select Board.  Sam also explained 

that as a contractor he reaches out to Norm and has always had good results.  Shelly explained that his cell 

phone was just switched to Verizon so hopefully the service will be better in our area.  Currently Norm is 

dealing with a stack of issues but if there are others, we need to know about them.  The Select Board thinks 

the hours for the CEO office will need to be increased.  Sam said you can drive around town (any town not just 

Newfield) and see violations. 

➢ Unregistered dogs.  ACO, Wade Andrews, is currently working on the list of unregistered dogs in town. 

➢ Broadcast meeting.  Tayt asked if the Select Board meetings could be broadcast.  Shelly explained that the 

town does not have the equipment or personnel to do this.  Gloria added that FOAA allows for citizens to take 

the meetings themselves and broadcast if so desired. 

• Memorial Day Flags have been placed on the graves. 

• Eagle Scout- Andy Michaud.  Andy is working on an Eagle Scot project- he has a little over a years’ time to complete 

the project before his 18th birthday.  He has to show leadership, planning and execution.  Which includes planning the 

project, fundraising for the project and being the “foreman” directing other scouts on completing/building the project.  

The Board asked that Andy come back to the meeting on 5/31 with project ideas and they will come up with some too. 

• Auditor from RHR Smith-Bill Hall.  Bill did not show at the meeting.  Nichole to reschedule for the 31st.   

• RFQ for the Salt and Sand Building is currently “out to bid”- due back 6/6.  We only have $600,000 and could 

potentially need more money, so the Board will be discussing with auditor about utilizing some of the undesignated 

funds.  The Select Board will be opening the bids publicly on the 6th at 6:00pm and meeting with the Finance 

Committee on the 7th, and then if a Special Town Meeting is needed it will be on 6/15 and then we can award the bid. 

• Obstruction in ROW-Libby Road.  Nichole supplied the Board with a Notice demanding the removal of an obstruction 

on the Libby Road namely a granite post at the end of the driveway at 45 Libby Road that sits on the edge of the 

pavement.  Board decided that Casey and one Select Board member will go and speak to the property owner before 

mailing the demand notice.   



• Recycling Center (Swap Shop) is looking for volunteers, it cannot open without volunteers.  Nichole to contact the 

Salvation Army and/or Goodwill about taking items inside building if not it will need to go in dumpster. 

• Broadband. Nichole received an email from Breezeline formerly Atlantic broadband formerly Metrocast.  They will be 

calling tomorrow morning about getting the Chellis/Staples/Spring roads projects moving forward. 

• Transfer Station.  The bill for the Transfer Station shows that we were charged for 6 mattresses that were disposed of 

in the household trash compactor.  This was an additional fee of $25 per mattress.  Nichole contacted Pine Tree who 

confirmed there were mattresses in the load.  Shelly is looking at cameras and Nichole to speak to Chuck.  The third 

person will be starting at the Transfer Station, and they will be checking stickers. 

• TRIO SQL conversion to TRIO WEB.  At the last meeting the Board approved $2700 but when Nichole received the 

invoice it was for $3500.  Shelly made a motion to amend her motion from the last meeting (5/3) from $2700 to $3500.  

Jim seconded.  No discussion.  Vote unanimous, 3 in favor. 

• County Budget.  Up 9.6% from last year. 

• PB Administrative Assistant.  Board received a 6-month evaluation for Maria, Planning Board Administrative Assistant.  

Board will review and this will need to be added to the agenda. 

 

Meeting adjourns 8:22 pm.  Sam made a motion, Jim seconded.  Vote unanimous. 

 

 

_____________________        ___________________________            _____________________                                                     

Shelly Gobeille                                 James McLaughlin                                   Samuel Park 


